



The Town of Farmington

Capital Improvement Committee

Meeting Minutes

March 4, 2015
Selectmen’s Chambers

356 Main Street

          Town of Farmington
Capital Improvement Plan Committee
Wednesday, March 4, 2015

Members Present:                                                                                
Selectman Paula Proulx, Chairman                                                        
Ann Titus, Vice Chairman                                                                        
Steve Welford, Superintendent                                                              . 
Martin Laferte, Alt. Planning Board Rep.      
Members Absent:                                                                                                                          Selectman Arthur Capello

Sam Cataldo

Paul Parker

Joe Pitre, School Board Rep 
Charles Doke 


Staff Members Absent:
 Town Administrator Keith Trefethen

1. Call to Order: 
Chairman Proulx called the meeting to order at 6 p.m.
2. Pledge of Allegiance: 
All present stood for the Pledge of Allegiance.
3. Review of Minutes: 
November 5, 2015
Mr. Laferte noted that his name was misspelled throughout the minutes. He requested it be changed from Leferte to Laferte.
Motion: (Titus, second Laferte) to approve the minutes as amended passed unanimously.

4. Discussion of Priorities:
A). Air Pak Quotation- Members reviewed a price quote from Fire Tech & Safety of New England, Inc. The quote listed costs for Fire Department equipment including; 40 Air-Paks ($212,600), 40 masks ($12,000), 80 30-minute carbon cylinders ($68,800) and two 60-minute cylinders ($2,440) for a total cost of $295,840.  The information was provided by Town Administrator Keith Trefethen who was not in attendance at the meeting. A notation at the bottom of the quote, which appeared to be from Trefethen, stated that the purchase will be required in four years and needs to be added to the Capital Improvement Plan(CIP).  
Members discussed the number of employees in the Fire Department and if there is a need for 40 Air-Paks. Mr. Welford said capital purchases should have a life expectancy of at least five to seven years and is not intended for items that need continual replacement. He said these items are an operating budget expense and suggested they could be put out to bid. Mr. Laferte agreed that the listed items are replacements and suggested that the department probably doesn’t have to replace all of the items at the same time. 
Motion: (Laferte, second Proulx) to allocate one-fourth of the requested replacements each year for four years. 
After some discussion, members determined that the items are not Capital Improvements but did not want to restrict how or when the purchases would be made. The motion was withdrawn.
Motion: (Welford, second Titus) the quote is for operating equipment and is not qualified for inclusion in the Capital Improvements Plan and won’t be included going forward. The motion passed unanimously.

B). Long Term Debt- Members reviewed the spreadsheets compiled by the Town Administrator showing the existing and proposed long term debt for the various town departments. 

Bridges and Road Design and Construction- The list contains six bridges located on River Road, Sheepboro Road, Paulson Road, Hornetown Road, Cocheco Road and Spring Street scheduled for reconstruction or repair in the next 10 years. Discussion included which bridges are eligible for state funding and which ones are in the CIP. Members determined that more information is needed about funding and the condition of the bridges in question to determine their priority.
Questions also arose about the balance column on this page. The column appears to indicate that the balances will increase by $10,000 each year from 2016 through 2020. There are also negative amounts shown which may indicate withdrawals for the various bridge projects, but members noted that the math didn’t seem to work and wanted to know which funds the money will be withdrawn from. Chairman Proulx suggested that the Town Administrator attend the next meeting and explain what the balance column refers to. She added that he may want to consider a different set-up of the spreadsheet to make it easier to understand the information provided. 

Heavy Equipment Highway- Members said they had similar questions about heavy equipment purchases. The balance column appears to show that $60,000 will be placed in that line each year from 2015 through 2022.  The amount added to the line changes to $75,000 each year from 2023 through 2027 and then is reduced back to $60,000 each year from 2028 through 2030. 
Mr. Laferte said the existing equipment column appears to show no relationship to the planned purchases listed. Mr. Welford added that the math does not work with the suggested number of years for replacement and the age of the existing equipment. 
Mr. Welford also noted that the proposed plan shows that $370,000 would be spent in 2027. He said that in 11 out of 15 years, there are no purchases planned and suggested the town consider spreading out the purchases instead of spending a large amount in one year. This would allow for better maintenance of the account and make it easier to get by in a lean year he said. 

Fire Department Vehicles/Equipment- This account presently has $32,700. The plan calls for adding $60,000 in 2015 and 2016 and then purchasing an ambulance ($150,000) which will leave about $2,700 in the account. Then from 2017 to 2019, $190,000 would be added each year to the account to purchase a fire engine ($400,000). Mr. Welford suggested that it may not be realistic to project placing that amount of money in the account each year. He asked what amount is usually set aside for fire equipment/vehicles and if this plan includes using the fund balance.  
 Public Safety Borrow at $2 million-   Members also discussed the proposed new safety building currently being discussed by Selectmen. Mr. Welford said he did not think the town would get much for the suggested $2 million cost proposed by Selectmen. He said the cost per square foot has risen dramatically due to an improvement in the economy and an increase in work for the construction industry in New Hampshire. He estimated that the original $4.1 million proposal previously developed by the Safety Complex Building Committee would cost about $4.5 to $5 million today. He added that he thinks the town should expect to pay a minimum of $3 million to $3.5 million for a facility that meets the town’s needs. 
Chairman Proulx said that Selectmen don’t have a final proposed cost as the proposal is still under consideration. She explained that the process included meetings with the board and department heads, tours of several local safety buildings and a conceptual layout of the building developed by Selectman Charlie King. The project has been put out for design/build bids and Selectmen are awaiting responses she said.  

Police Department Cruisers- Members discussed funding for purchasing new Police cruisers ($38,000) in future years. Chairman Proulx explained that there is a Police Outside Details Special Revenue Fund set up for this purpose. A percentage of the funds received for Police detail work is placed in the fund to be used to buy new cruisers she said. 
Mr. Welford noted that the spreadsheet depicts $19,000 will be placed in the fund in 2016 and 2017 and then would be doubled to $38,000 in the next two years. He questioned how someone can predict that double the amount of Police detail work will be performed to receive double the amount of fees to put in the fund. Members concluded there would be no negative impact to the town for the purchases as the money would come from the special revenue fund.
Motion: (Titus, second Laferte) to remove the police cruisers from the Capital Improvements Plan passed unanimously.  

Water and Sewer- Members discussed the proposed schedule for replacement of a one-ton truck ($60,000) and a utility truck ($35,000) for the water and sewer departments and funding for those replacements included in the CIP. Mr. Welford said that the money to run the departments comes from water and sewer users, not from taxes and asked why the departments’ vehicles are included in the CIP. He added that the department is a stand-alone, self-funding program that should be structured to generate enough funds to replace the necessary vehicles. Mr. Laferte agreed and said that the money for replacement vehicles came out of his operating budget when he was a Water Commissioner in Rochester.
Motion: (Laferte, second Titus) to eliminate the replacement of water and sewer department vehicles from the Capital Improvements Plan passed unanimously.

Recreation: Members discussed plans to purchase 15-passenger vans ($35,000). Chairman Proulx said recreation vehicles are funded through a revolving account and not by taxpayers. Mr. Laferte said there is a need for a more realistic budget plan.

5. Any Other Business: 

A). Time Change- Members discussed the possibility of changing the monthly meeting time. Meetings are currently scheduled for 5:30 p.m. but there seems to be some difficulty for members to arrive at that time. After some discussion, members tentatively decided to move the meeting time to 6 p.m. Chairman Proulx said she would contact absent members for their opinions on the matter. 

B). Next Meeting- The next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, April 1, 2015 at 6 p.m. in the Municipal Building.

C). Agenda for Next Meeting- 
Call to Order
Pledge of Allegiance
Review of Minutes
Continued Review and Discussion of Priorities with the Town Administrator
Any Other Business
Adjournment 

6. Adjournment:

Motion: (Titus, second Laferte) to adjourn the meeting passed unanimously at 7:15 p.m.

Respectively submitted,

Kathleen Magoon

Recording Secretary
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